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MINUTES of the Agenda Conference of the Council of the Borough of North Plainfield held on Monday, November 23, 2009 at 7:47 p.m. at the North Plainfield Community Center, 614 Greenbrook Road, North Plainfield, New Jersey.


PRESENT:


Council Members:
Mary H. Forbes





Robert E. Hitchcock

Lawrence La Ronde

Everett Merrill 






Frank Righetti (7:57 p.m.)





Douglas M. Singleterry





Frank “Skip” Stabile, Council President 


Also Present:

Mayor Michael Giordano Jr.

David E. Hollod, Business Administrator

Eric M. Bernstein , Esq., Borough Attorney





Richard K. Phoenix, RMC, Borough Clerk


The Pledge of Allegiance to the Flag was led by Steve Phillips.


Council President Stabile requested a moment of silence for the men and women serving in our Armed Forces.


Council President Stabile read the following Notice of Compliance:


"This is an Agenda Meeting of the Council of the Borough of North Plainfield, scheduled by resolution of the Council adopted on January 1, 2009.  Adequate notice of this meeting was given pursuant to N.J.S.A. 10:4-6 et seq. by transmitting said notice to the Courier News and The Star-Ledger on January 2, 2009 and by posting a copy of this notice on the bulletin boards in the Municipal Building and Memorial Library reserved for such purpose."


Council President Stabile requested that everyone shut off their cell phones during the meeting.

PUBLIC COMMENT:  

Frank D’Amore Sr., 40 Willow Avenue, North Plainfield, referenced a communication from Attorney Bernstein regarding Government Records and a wrong address appearing on an Open Public Records Act (OPRA) report.  The speaker said that, since the address was erroneous, the attorney should not be paid. 

NEW BUSINESS:

1.
Award of Bid for the Oneida Avenue Road Improvement Project – D.E.H.  Mr. Hollod reported that eighteen bid packets had been picked up, and that eleven potential contractors had responded.  The engineer and attorney recommended Lucas Construction, the second lowest bidder.  The first lowest bidder on the project was disqualified due to insufficient documentation.  The amount wound up being significantly less than the engineer had estimated and recommended for the job, and there will be good monetary support from the State Dept. of Transportation.


Mr. Hitchcock asked if the Lucas firm had worked for the Borough before, and Mr. Hollod replied in the negative saying that the engineer had thoroughly checked their references. 

2.
Award of Bid for Meadowbrook Road/Mali Drive Project – D.E.H.  Mr. Hollod explained that six bids were received on the project, and they varied widely.  It will be paid in full by grant monies – $55,000.00 from a 2008 Community Development Block Grant (CDBG) and $25,000.00 from a prior 2007 grant.

3.
Change Order No. 1 for the North Plainfield Memorial Library HVAC and 

Roof Improvements – D.E.H.  Mr. Hollod advised of the $822.25 remedy for a clogged water drain that had to be cleaned out.  Also, a partial payment to Envirocon is appearing on tonight’s bill list.

4.
North Plainfield Rescue Squad Update (Steve Phillips) – M.G. The Mayor said that at the request of Mrs. Forbes, Squad President Phillips is appearing tonight.


Mr. Stabile explained that the Rescue Squad money is in the budget but has not yet been disbursed.  Mr. Phillips offered a QuickBooks report for 2008 and profits-and-loss for 2009.  A new truck was put into service in October.  There was need for a fire rehab truck in our area.  The Squad repositioned the truck for that purpose on a regional basis.  Now, the Squad can heat, warm, light and keep an area dry.  Donations helped in the upgrade of the truck, and the Squad is rightfully proud.  The vehicle is in service ‘round the clock.  


Last week’s election resulted in no major changes in the Squad’s hierarchy.   They are prepared to help with the H1N1 clinic and with the Santa arrival.   He offered to make copies available if the Governing Body were satisfied with the report.


The Squad will be using the 2003 Planning Grant monies.  Mrs. Forbes asked about their end-of-year financial condition.  Mr. Phillips confirmed that it had been an extraordinary year, but the squad building’s roof is now insured.   Almost $10,000.00 was spent fixing a vehicle engine.  The year’s fund drive ran reasonably well with the receipt of $35,000.00.


Mrs. Forbes asked about the Squad’s typical monthly expenses, and Mr. Phillips advised that supplies are not bought every month.  Total utilities for 2009 were $10,000.00, and insurance premiums this year were lower.  One truck cost $4,300.00 in repairs over the last year.  The month-to-month tally varies at the Squad.  


Mrs. Forbes asked if $12,000.00 would help the Squad till the end of the year, and Mr. Phillips replied in the affirmative.  The bill for repairs was sent out.  Damage to the Squad hall resulted from a leaky roof, repairs of which were delayed to keep the ambulance on the road.   A $20,000.00 estimate came in to repair the damage, which will require another fund drive.  The damage is cosmetic, but renders the hall unusable for the public.  $15,000-20,000.00 until the end of the year would be ideal.  The old ambulances will require more costly upkeep.  Mrs. Forbes asked for Mr. Phillips to prepare a memo as to the Squad’s needs.  Mr. Hitchcock thanked Mr. Phillips for coming out to tonight’s meeting.  The Squad President volunteered that his membership has increased with lots of EMT’s, and that’s great.  Mr. Merrill asked if the Squad has someone in place prepared to share good news with the media when it occurs.


Mr. Phillips replied that he is in regular contact with the Courier’s Mark Spivey, and Mr. Merrill also suggested reaching out to the Star Ledger’s Steven Stirling.  Saying that Mr. Phillips and the Squad have come a tremendous distance and that they had made greater efforts on all fronts, Mr. Stabile said that he is very pleased, and that the Council was interested in seeing their financial reports.  


Mayor Giordano reminded that the Squad’s payment should appear on the December 28th consolidated bill list for Council approval.

5.
Municipal Planning Partnership (MPP) Grant – Plan Endorsement – D.E.H.  Mr. Hollod reported on a letter from the principle Somerset County Planner.  North Plainfield received a regional center designation ten years ago, also known as “Center of Place.”  Towns with the designation have to be re-qualified through a ten-step process every ten years.  Ms. Lefsky, the Planner, has been working on it.  As part of the process, the Borough needs a Smart Growth Plan Advisory Committee, which must be advertised.  Further details will be forthcoming on the December 14th agenda.  Although it is a cumbersome process, it is supposed to move the Borough to the top of the list for grants.  The Borough’s Planning Board needs to speak to the Council.  

6. 
Sustainable New Jersey – D.M.S.   Mr. Singleterry explained that it is a partnership between the League of Municipalities, the Mayors, Rutgers and the State D.E.P.  Municipalities adopt a certain environmental initiative.  North Plainfield has key elements in place; it might be a very do-able project for us, and could involve an update of the master plan.   Saying that he and Mr. Hollod had exchanged e-mail on the topic, Mr. Singleterry suggested forming a subcommittee.  Mrs. Forbes questioned the time frame, and Mr. Hollod advised of an energy audit being done.  Mr. Stabile suggested forming the subcommittee now.  Mr. Singleterry will head the subcommittee, and will be joined by Mrs. Forbes and Mr. Merrill.

7.
H1N1 Clinic – F.S.S.  Mr. Stabile announced that the free clinic would be held on December 12th from noon until 3:00 p.m. in the middle school gymnasium.  The current advance registration scheme involves on-line via the internet, which the Mayor confirmed as being what was arranged by Somerset County.  Mrs. Forbes criticized it as being short-sighted and leaving out people without internet access.  Mr. Giordano assured that he would be in touch with Messrs. Martin and Horensky regarding a more accessible means of reaching out to residents requiring the inoculations.  

8.
Sewer Bill Deduction for Irrigation – E.J.M.  Mr. Merrill explained that the topic had originated from the concerns of a resident who encountered a high sewer bill after a season of watering his lawn.  Other towns have addressed the situation by installing bypass meters.  Mr. Stabile agreed that sewer bills should be commensurate with services provided.  Mr. Hollod suggested that the only fair way of correcting the sewer billing would be a meter on the sewer line itself.  Somerville bills fall and winter quarters and people phoned-in erroneous bills as a way around it.  The County Seat has three bill categories.   North Plainfield actually remains amongst the lowest sewer rate towns around.  It will be investigated.  Mr. Hitchcock suggested focusing in on water usage for swimming pools and also inviting a water company representative to appear before Council.


OLD BUSINESS:

1.
Commercial Vehicles – F.S.S.  Mr. Stabile acknowledged that the topic had dragged on for a long time.  The current code could remain, one commercial vehicle per residence could be allowed or there could be garage parking of the vehicle.  The Council President called for the matter to be resolved by next year or possibly be turned into a referendum question.  Fewer such vehicles have been found parked on Borough streets.  Mr. Singleterry was inclined toward a proposal from the Business Association that would deal with such vehicles.  Mr. La Ronde asked if Mr. Merrill had been on Council when the original resolution was considered, then asked if a permit system had been considered.  Council asked if past police memos and the Business Association’s proposal on the topic could be brought forward for their consideration.

REPORTS OF BOARDS, COMMITTEES, COMMISSIONS:

Mrs. Forbes reported that the library staff is excited about the current construction.  She reported on attending a meeting in Green Brook regarding consolidation, then stated that she has material from Governor Corzine, from the State Education Commissioner and the Somerset County Schools Superintendent.  In all, they expressed doubts about the priority that would be given to education by the Christie administration.

Mr. Hitchcock reported that the Senior/Community Center Committee had discussed the topic of private parties being held in the main room.  It was decided that such gatherings would still not be permitted on the premises.

Motion to adjourn by Mr. La Ronde, seconded by Mr. Singleterry and carried unanimously.


Meeting adjourned at 9:03 p.m.







Borough Clerk

Council President

11/23/09


